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1. PURPOSE OF REPORT


To consider whether to support the creation of a Local Transport Board for Northamptonshire, as proposed by Northamptonshire County Council. Local Transport Boards are being promoted by the government as a mechanism for devolving funding for transport schemes to local areas. 
. 

2. INFORMATION – POLICY CONTEXT 
2.1. Members will be aware that this Council’s priorities in delivering a managed and sustainable growth agenda for the Borough depend heavily on securing investment in transport infrastructure which makes that growth possible and which benefits people already living in the area. The focus of recent times has been on investing in the A14, on rail and on town centre access and circulation. 

2.2. There have been some notable successes, in particular 

· Lobbying for and securing the commitment to the widening of part of the A14 around Kettering 

· Lobbying for and securing a commitment to rail electrification of the Midland Main Line through Kettering 

· a start on the long awaited Corby relief road/Geddington by-pass 

· key junction improvements in Kettering town centre (eg Northampton Road/Northfield Avenue). 

2.3. These improvements have come about partly as a result of the focus this Council has maintained on transport and highway investment, either through lobbying, facilitating schemes or joint working with others. There is more to be done, particularly around Junction 10a and other access routes into the east Kettering development, and in future town centre schemes. However, the task of securing such investment has often been about convincing decision  makers at national, regional or county council level of the need for that investment. 
2.4. The government’s wish to devolve major transport schemes can therefore be welcomed as a way of making that process a little easier, by bringing decision making  closer to home. In deciding which structural option it would like to support, the Borough Council has the opportunity to ensure that it prefers the one which is likely to serves the Council’s priorities most closely.

3. BACKGROUND INFORMATION  ON THE PROPOSED DEVOLUTION OF FUNDING 

3.1. In the past, local highway authorities have obtained funding for major highway and public transport schemes that cost over £5m, through a  process of bidding, initially to regional assemblies and, more recently, after the abolition of the regions, to central government. The government is now proposing that the national pot of money for these schemes is devolved to newly established Local Transport Boards (LTBs) which would make allocation decisions for their local area. 
3.2. The government want LTBs to be co-terminus with both Local Enterprise Partnerships and Local Highway Authorities, although they will remain separate entities from both. LTBs would be responsible for determining a local transport strategy and spending the devolved monies to achieve it. 
3.3. Monies will be devolved from 2015; and the range of money available – depending on the total that government allocate nationally – would be
· for a Northamptonshire sized LTB – between £12m and £18m over a four year period 
· for a SEMLEP sized LTB – between £25m and £35m over a four year period (smaller if a SEMLEP area excludes Aylesbury and Cherwell districts) 
3.4
To deal with areas such as ours which have overlapping LEPs, the government have asked the stakeholders within localities to agree what the boundaries between LTBs should be. It lists stakeholders as the affected  LEPs, the local transport authorities and any district councils in an area of LEP overlap. The deadline for proposed local LTB boundaries is the 28th September 2012.  The Department of Transport has specifically said that  “in a case where a district council … is in more than one LEP, the district council and the Local Transport Authority should come to a mutual agreement as to where the LTB boundary should be drawn.”  The Department requires written confirmation from all parties by 28th September that they agree on boundaries. 
3.5
It has additionally said that areas which do not come to an agreement  run the risk that the Department for Transport may determine LTB boundaries and/or reduce the funding allocation where the issue takes longer to resolve. 

4. ALTERNATIVE APPROACHES 

4.1. SEMLEP has requested the Council’s views on its preferred approach, and has approached all its neighbouring LEPs for a view on a combined  geography. SEMLEP covers four unitary authorities and parts of three county council areas, so it will be more complex to achieve a larger LTB that is co-terminus either with it or a wider geography. It appears now that the four unitary authorities are likely to form a single LTB, but want to work in close collaboration with the three surrounding LEPs,  including Northamptonshire, on issues that cross boundaries.  
4.2. Northamptonshire County Council and Northamptonshire Enterprise Partnership have both concluded that a LTB for Northamptonshire would be the most appropriate solution, as this would be straightforward in geographic and administrative terms, and would be cheaper to run and because decision making would not be shared with interests outside the county.  NCC have gone further in arguing  that such a geography would obviate the need for a separate Board and that the money should therefore simply be allocated to the County Council as highway authority. It also points to the Northamptonshire Arc as a pre-existing transport strategy which would avoid the need to develop a further local strategy to satisfy the use of the devolved monies. 
4.3. The County Council cabinet paper of the 4th September indicates that consultation with district councils will be undertaken as to the NCC preferred option, and this will be shared at the meeting if it has arrived. In considering the County Council’s preference for a LTB for Northamptonshire, members will wish to consider 

· whether this structure is most likely to generate investment for local priorities

· how stakeholders including the Borough Council will be engaged in the decision making process around priority setting and the allocation of monies 

· how collaboration with LTBs in adjacent LEPs, especially SEMLEP, can be secured 

· what position to take if the Department of Transport decides that Northamptonshire is not large enough to host an LTB. 
5. RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 


None directly.

6.       CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT 


Kettering Borough Council is the consultee. 
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7.      RECOMMENDATIONS





	The Strategic Management Team recommend that in the absence of a SEMLEP proposal, support be given to a Northamptonshire LTB, provided that 





agreement can be reached with NCC on the priorities for investment;





a commitment to work collaboratively with, and not in competition with,  SEMLEP, is made by NCC; and 





there is district council representation on the LTB Board to properly reflect the connectivity between growth, planning and highways and transport investment needs. 





That the district council representation on the LTB should be determined by reference to the track record in,  and future potential for,  delivering growth. 











